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Rationale 

Building the Curriculum 5 (Scottish Government, 2011) highlights the importance of 
effective transitions, to maintain progression through the Curriculum for Excellence. The 
document discusses how vital transitions from stage to stage are, as well as everyday 
transitions in the classroom. As a small group of primary and secondary teachers we found 
ourselves discussing the same barriers to everyday transitions across the sectors. The most 
prevalent one being transitions from the playground to the classroom after lunch. This barrier 
is highlighted by Banerjee and Horn (2013)	who state that small transitions can be 
problematic for some children, causing a display of behavioural challenges. In light of this, 
we were keen to find an aid for transition that would allow children the chance to get ready to 
learn in a calm and consistent way.  Research suggests that music “improves and enhances 
communication” (Register and Humpal, 2007).  This provided a clear focus for using music 
to aid transitions.  

Aims 

The aim of this research project is to explore the impact of using music as an aid to transition 
between lunchtime and a new lesson beginning. By undertaking this study the aim is to 
improve and develop a deeper knowledge of everyday transitions. Children will arrive back 
into class after lunchtime and get ready to learn whilst music plays in the background.   

Methodology 

The research for this enquiry was gathered over a 4 week period.  This took place in a 
Primary 2/3 composite class. Music was played for ten minutes after lunchtime in order to aid 
transition from the playground back to getting ready to learn.  

The music that was played was split into two categories. The first two weeks focused on Jazz 
music, with the next two weeks Classical music. The music was played as the children 
entered the class, alongside the music the children had the opportunity to engage in starter 
tasks that have always been used to aid transition after lunch.  

Although the whole class participated in the project four children were selected as a focus 
group. This was made up of two pupils (pupil A and pupil B). These pupils needed extra 
support when transitioning back into the class after lunch. Two pupils were also selected 
(pupil C and pupil D) whom it seemed were already reasonably settled after lunchtime.  Time 
was given to observe if the use of music to aid transition, had an impact on the children that 
needed support to calm down or the children who already came into class generally settled.  

The methods of enquiry for the research were qualitative. Observations of pupil activity were 
carried out, this included observing the children as the music played and how they went about 
their tasks after the music had stopped. Other methods of enquiry included marking of the 



children’s work to look for an improvement in completed tasks, active listening during the 
music to hear if there were any comments/reflections made. At the end of the enquiry a 
questionnaire was completed by each child to gauge their views and opinions on the use of 
the music after lunchtime. This method was a specially undertaken method and was age and 
stage appropriate for the children taking part by including the use of a pictorial representation 
as well as a space for written feedback if appropriate. This made sure that all children could 
complete the questionnaire in a way that they fully understood.  

Findings 

Qualitative Data was collected in the form of observations and verbal feedback from the 
children, where the children had the chance to discuss how they felt about the addition of the 
music.   Qualitative data also included the questionnaire that the children completed at the 
end of the intervention where they were able to reflect on their feelings. Results demonstrated 
that there were no significant improvement in the transition process after lunch. Child A 
stated that he enjoyed the addition of the music, however he also stated that it didn’t make 
him feel any different. Observation of Child A mirrored this, as no change in behaviour was 
demonstrated.  Child B stated in the questionnaire that he liked the jazz music, didn’t like the 
classical music and stated that the implementation of the music made him feel “hyper”. This 
again was consistent with observation of Child B who took longer to calm down with the 
addition of music. In comparison, Child C stated that the addition made her feel “happy and 
work harder”.  Child D stated that the music made her feel “calm and ready to work”. This 
again did not present any significant results, as both child C and D are very settled through 
day to day transitions.  In terms of the jotter work completed after lunch there were no 
significant changes identified.  Overall findings showed that there were no apparent 
preference between the types of music played.  

Conclusions  

The findings were gathered and due to the small scale of this research, no obvious 
conclusions can be made. It was apparent that the children enjoyed the addition of the music 
with the majority of children commenting that the music was enjoyable and this made for 
interesting discussion with the children. The children were able to reflect and discuss how the 
music made them feel. The music provided a focus for coming back into the class and getting 
ready to work, so whilst the music might not have had a direct impact on the children getting 
ready to work, it provided a focus for the children as it was a consistent approach. Children 
are now more aware of the transition from playground to classroom after lunch. This can be 
evidenced by comments such as “I feel ready to work again”.  

Implications for Future Practice 

Using music as an aid to transition has had a positive impact on classroom practice. There is a 
greater awareness of using different strategies to help benefit the transition process.  The 
reading that has been undertaken during the study has deepened the knowledge of transitions, 
which will undoubtedly influence any future practice. What has been learned during the study 
will be implemented into classroom practice, along with reflecting on current methods of 
transition not only from the playground to class, but also the smaller day to day transitions 
such as from lesson to lesson. Moving forward the findings and experiences from this process 
will help develop new strategies to aid transition in future classroom practice.  
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